CITY CLERK'S DEPARTMENT
Access to Information & Privacy Division

File No.: 04-1000-20-2021-471

November 2, 2021

s.22(1)

Dear s.22(1)

Re: Request for Access to Records under the Freedom of Information and Protection
of Privacy Act (the “Act”)

| am responding to your request dated September 15, 2021 under the Freedom of Information
and Protection of Privacy Act, (the Act), for:

Records regarding the Arbutus Greenway and benches sent to the City of
Vancouver’'s 311 information line or Eform request, the council correspondence
mailbox, or any staff of the Arbutus Greenway Project:

1. Comments or complaints about lack of benches;
2. Comments or complaints about existing benches;
3. Requests to add or remove benches.

Date Range: January 1, 2017 to September 9, 2021

All responsive records are attached. Some information in the records has been severed,
(blacked out), under s.15(1)(l) and s.22(1) of the Act. You can read or download these sections
here: http://www.bclaws.ca/EPLibraries/bclaws new/document/ID/freeside/96165 00.

Under section 52 of the Act, and within 30 business days of receipt of this letter, you may ask
the Information & Privacy Commissioner to review any matter related to the City’s response to
your FOI request by writing to: Office of the Information & Privacy Commissioner,
info@oipc.bc.ca or by phoning 250-387-5629.

If you request a review, please provide the Commissioner’s office with: 1) the request number
(#04-1000-20-2021-471); 2) a copy of this letter; 3) a copy of your original request; and 4)
detailed reasons why you are seeking the review.

Yours truly,
[Signature on file]

Barbara J. Van Fraassen, BA

Director, Access to Information & Privacy
Barbara.vanfraassen@vancouver.ca
453 W. 12th Avenue Vancouver BC V5Y 1V4

City Hall 453 West 12th Avenue Vancouver BC V5Y 1V4 vancouver.ca
City Clerk's Department tel: 604.829.2002 fax: 604.873.7419



*If you have any questions, please email us at foi@vancouver.ca and we will respond to you as
soon as possible. Or you can call the FOI Case Manager at 604.871.6584.

Encl.

-kt
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Case Type

Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

Case # Street # From  Street # To

101008196404

101008311433 7601

101009136776

101009366733

101009420814 2197

Street

ARBUTUS ST

W 11TH AV

Cross St/Unit #

Postal Code

NOT APPLIC

Location Details

Case Details Addional Details Requestor Name

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):
Sent via Twitter: Idea for @CityofVancouver’s Arbutus Greenway? Giant benches make adults feel like
kids https://t.co/qlxqAOgK7h
2. Do you want to be contacted?
No
3. Type of feedback:
Opinion
4. Feedback regarding:
City Department
5. Department:
Planning & Development Services
6. Division or Branch Name:
Arbutus Greenway

5.22(1)

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

Arbutus Greenway (Old railway tracks) Citizen had some feedback she wanted to express regarding the
Arbutus Greenway. She said that there needs to be a concrete barrier seperating the pedestrians from
cyclists. Citizen said that a painted line was not enough. She said that cyclists here do not have experience
or insurance and drive their bike and drive how they want. Citizen also feels that the width of the
walkway needs to be widened. Lastly, she said that benches need to be put up in the area so people can
sit and enjoy the area. She said that we need to remove the personal gardens and turn them into a public
seating area. No follow up required.

2. Do you want to be contacted?

No
3. Type of feedback:

Opinion
4. Feedback regarding:

City Department
5. Department:

Engineering Services
6. Division or Branch Name:

Project Delivery Branch - Arbutus Transportation Greenway - (AVIC, Aug 27 2016 11:18AM) s'22(1):a||s back saying wheelchair
accessable toilets should be added along the path too. S . 22(1)

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

As per email "Having not attended the very recent public hearings concerning the Arbutus Greenway, |
wish to offer my point of view about some things | would like to see along this new greenway: (a) have
aboriginal artists carve totem poles and display them in groups of three, if possible, in at least three
different locations throughout the Greenway (b) have some benches installed for pedestrians wanting to
take a break along this route assuring no one will comfortably stretch out and sleep on them, these
benches will need dividers in them (c) show some symbolism of British Columbia - have carvings that
include our provincial flower, tree (the RED CEDAR), provincial bird, and other provincial symbols (d)
Palm Trees and Picnic Tables -- Have some throughout the trail for a welcoming, relaxing scene."

2. Do you want to be contacted?

No
3. Type of feedback:

Opinion
4. Feedback regarding:

City Department
5. Department:

Engineering Services
6. Division or Branch Name:

Project Delivery Branch - Arbutus Transportation Greenway

s.22(1)

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

email: arbutus greenway between W. 37 Ave and W 57 Ave There should be one designated lane (6
feet wide) for the combined use of cycling, skateboarding and rollerblading. Even now there is confusing
and fear from the pedestrians as to what they should do to avoid being injured. There should be more
benches to allow senior citizens and parents to sit down during their walks - this should be a priority.
There should definitely be more litter containers as persons take coffee/food with them from McDonalds,
et cetera. Dogs should not be allowed to walk on the asphalt; there are adequate corridors on each side
of the greenway for them to go poop.
2. Do you want to be contacted?

No
3. Type of feedback:

Complaint
4. Feedback regarding:

City Department
5. Department:

Engineering Services
6. Division or Branch Name:

Project Delivery Branch - Arbutus Transportation Greenway

s.22(1)

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

Citizen called to report that ever since the Arbutus Greenway construction started the residents are not
being updated with any information or consultation was to where the street furniture is being installed.
Citizen is concerned that she lives at 2006 Quilchena Crescent and the lane backs on to Arbutus
Greenway and that where City installed benches and residents are concerned that people are always
sitting and looking into the properties. Also, citizen signed up of update email notifications and she hasn't
received any emails regarding the project status etc. Citizen is hoping to speak to the Planner or
Coordinator.

2. Do you want to be contacted?

Yes
3. Type of feedback:

Complaint
4. Feedback regarding:

City Department
5. Department:

Engineering Services
6. Division or Branch Name:

Project Delivery Branch - Arbutus Transportation Greenway

s.22(1)

Date Created  Date Closed Preferred Queue

1 8/5/1610:11  8/5/1610:29 Feedback

1 8/27/1610:51 8/27/16 16:13 Feedback

1 2/12/17821 2/12/17 13:08 Feedback

1 4/4/1721:45  4/4/17 21:47 Feedback

1 4/18/1712:21 4/18/17 12:39 Feedback

Event Notes

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2016-08-05 10:29:20.67
Directed to Another City Department
Arbutus Greenways

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Updated Case Details: Description updated to: .

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2016-08-27 16:13:50.237
Directed to Another City Department
sent to Arbutus Greenway

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Took Ownership of Case:
Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2017-02-12 13:08:02.83
Directed to Another City Department
Sent to Arbutus Greenway

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2017-04-04 21:47:05.07
Directed to Another City Department
Arbutus Greenway

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2017-04-18 12:39:04.117
Directed to Another City Department
Sent to Arbutus Greenway
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Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

101009887097

101009927266 1972

101009939373

101010016167 1968

101011385260 311

LINDEN ROAD

LINDEN ROAD

UNADDRESSED LOCATION

V6M 1E7

V6M 1E7

VAN 311

app version: 2.31 orginal
address: 311
UNADDRESSED LOCATION

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

Citizen concerned about smoking along the Arbutus Greenway, from Facebook message: Concerned
about people smoking along Arbutus Greenway...especially seen many sitting on benches (and especially
ones on grass on East Blvd side facing the street between 41st and 49th). Grass is so dry! Just saw news
article on TV of firefighters demonstrating how fast a cigarette butt can ignite grass....so thought | would
send in concern.

2. Do you want to be contacted?

No
3. Type of feedback:

Opinion
4. Feedback regarding:

City Department
5. Department:

Parks
6. Division or Branch Name:

Arbutus Greenway

| advised the citizen to call 911 for fire, 311 for smoking complaints 2017 July, Anonymous

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

Citizen received a letter regarding pilot lighting being set up §:22(1); for the Arbutus
Greenway and the letter asks to call to submit their feedback about this. She states they already have
people back there all night because of a bench that was installed there. The noise is defeaning. People sit
on the bench all night, yelling, screaming and talking. She feels they have lost total privacy and finds this
to be simply outrageous. She would also like to suggest that the bench be removed from this spot.
Additionally, she feels that the cyclists riding along the corridor are rude and it almost seems as if they
are trying to run into people on purpose. She thinks signage advising to be courteous might help. Citizen
would also like a follow up call.

2. Do you want to be contacted?
Yes
. Type of feedback:

Complaint
. Feedback regarding:

City Department
. Department:

Engineering Services
. Division or Branch Name:

w

IS

«

o

Project Delivery Branch - Arbutus Transportation Greenway

s.22(1)

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

Email: The Arbutus greenway Today | walked from W41st along the path to W54th and back and | was
very disturbed to see discarded cigarette butts along the side of the path. A rough estimate is 50. A
favourite place to discard them is around the benches. It is a dangerous practice as everything is so very
dry. Maybe "No Smoking" signs should be erected. 322(1)

2. Do you want to be contacted?
No
. Type of feedback:

Opinion
. Feedback regarding:

City Department
. Department:
Engineering Services

Division or Branch Name:

w

IS

«

o

Project Delivery Branch - Arbutus Transportation Greenway

s.22(1)

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):
Complaint about benches installed on Arbutus Greenway near residences. One of the benches is 5.22(1)
s.2 (1) and it is attracting loitering and noise overnight. There were people sitting on the
bench for about an hour or two at 2am last night, talking and disturbing residents. There are other
benches that are even closer to properties along this section of the greenway. They have heard other
i one even ioned considering moving. Understands the city vision of a linear
park and not just for transportation but feels they didn't consider how the benches would encourage
loitering after hours. Feels there should be some strategy in place to prevent loitering at night.
Appreciates the greenway but not at the cost of peacful nights.
2. Do you want to be contacted?
Yes
. Type of feedback:
Complaint
. Feedback regarding:
City Department
. Department:
Engineering Services
. Division or Branch Name:
Arbutus Greenway Design

w

IS

«

o

5.22(1)

-

. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

Received VIA online webform: | use the Arbutus greenway frequently as | am a long time resident of
Kerrisdale. | was discouraged the other day as | sat in my favourite bench between 33rd and 37th.
Individuals smoking on the other bench down the way. Lot’s of garbage thrown in front of the bench |
was sitting on. Some people show no respect for our beautiful city. | think no smoking and no littering.
signs with a fine amount shown are in order. Signage is needed to remind unthinking people of their
responsibilities.

2. Type of feedback:
Opinion
3. Feedback regarding:
City Department
4. Department:
Engineering Services
5. Division or Branch Name:
Arbutus Transportation Greenway
6. Were any other cases or service requests created as a result of this feedback?
No
7. If Yes, provide case number(s) or other relevant details:
8. (Don't ask, just record - did caller indicate they want a call back?):
Unknown
9. Your address:
10. Contact name:
5.22(1)
11. Contact number:
5.22(1]
12. Email address:
$.22(1)
5.22(1)

1

1

1

1

1

7/20/17 8:41

7/27/17 15:48

7/20/17 10:17 Feedback

7/27/17 16:01 Feedback

7/30/17 14:13  7/30/17 15:09 Feedback

8/15/1710:02  8/15/17 11:41 Feedback

6/7/18 13:05

6/7/18 13:13 Feedback

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Took Ownership of Case:

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2017-07-20 10:17:20.45
Assigned

Sent to Chad Cowles and Arbutus Team.

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Took Ownership of Case:

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2017-07-27 16:01:40.01

Directed to Another City Department
Forwarded to arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2017-07-30 15:09:08.467

Directed to Another City Department

Directed to Arbutus Greenway for their review. SC

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2017-08-15 11:41:13.3
Alternate Service Provided

email to arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca

Agent Created Case:

Public Stuff request id: PSIDO

Agent Took Ownership of Case:

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2018-06-07 13:13:01.117
Directed to Another City Department
Sent to Arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca
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Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

101011585431 2197

101011781699 INTERSECTION

101012113306 2080

101012113423 2002

W 11TH AV

W 11TH AV

W BROADWAY

W BROADWAY

YEW ST

NOT APPLIC

V6J 0C7

Vel 124

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

Citizen loves the area around the Arbutus Greenway. The citizen enjoys the area he stated it was
beautiful .But the citizen reports that someone goes to the greenway area sit on a bench there every
other day and dumps their food scraps on the pavement after they have had some food .To feeding
animals but it just attracts rats to the area. The citizen stated that they may think they are doing a good
thing but they are just attracting rats to area. Citizen would like to know if a sign for No Dumping could be
placed there to advise not to dump at this location.

2. Type of feedback:

Opinion
3. Feedback regarding:

City Department
4. Department:

Parks
5. Division or Branch Name:

Project Delivery Branch - Arbutus Transportation Greenway
6. Were any other cases or service requests created as a result of this feedback?

No
7. If Yes, provide case number(s) or other relevant details:

8. (Don't ask, just record - did caller indicate they want a call back?):

No
9. Your address:

10. Contact name:
11. Contact number:

12. Email address: 3.22(1)

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

Citizen called three times yesterday to report city sprinklers on all day at Arbutus Greenway Park (W 11
and Yew St). It's on again today and citizen is very angered. She said all the benches are too wet to sit on.
CSR checked and there was a REFM request submitted on Aug 27 (issue already reported).

2. Type of feedback:

Complaint
3. Feedback regarding:

City Department
4. Department:

Parks
5. Division or Branch Name:

Parks Maintenance - Michael Knoll
6. Were any other cases or service requests created as a result of this feedback?

No
7. If Yes, provide case number(s) or other relevant details:

8. (Don't ask, just record - did caller indicate they want a call back?):

Unknown
9. Your address:

10. Contact name:
11. Contact number:

12. Email address: 5.22(1)

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

In the lane behind this address vehicles drive down to the end of the lane, turn and drive into a little
plaza area where there are a bunch of benches. The plaza area is not meant for vehicles. It is a bricked
area with several cement benches. Caller has witnessed many cars turn right into the plaza from the lane
and drive through the plaza onto the arbutus green way to get out. It's extremely dangerous and caller
would really like the city to put up a cement barricade or a couple of bollards to make it so that cars
cannot drive into this plaza area. §:22(T)would like someone to call her back about this, she has pictures
of cars stuck in the plaza or driving through it onto the arbutus green way. She would really like to know if
the city can help with this issue.

2. Type of feedback:

Complaint
3. Feedback regarding:

City Department
4. Department:

Engineering Services
5. Division or Branch Name:

Arbutus Greenway
6. Were any other cases or service requests created as a result of this feedback?

Yes
7. If Yes, provide case number(s) or other relevant details:

101012038502
8. (Don't ask, just record - did caller indicate they want a call back?):

No
9. Your address:

10. Contact name:
11. Contact number:
12. Email address:
Re-allocate to Arbutus Greenway per email from Jay Prieur sk 22(1)

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

RE: bollard request Previously reported via vanconnect and was sent to Streets Furniture. They noted:
"this is a street and traffic safety issue, not a case for the Street Furniture contract." The citizen had
stated the following via vanconnect: "benches or bollards to prevent cars from driving on sidewalk or
plaza opposite liquor store entrance. Autos access plaza from lane behind pinnacle development
\"......."Cars enter from back lane and exit over Broadway street sidewalk. Dangerous and illegal."

2. Type of feedback:

Complaint
3. Feedback regarding:

City Department
4. Department:

Engineering Services
5. Division or Branch Name:

Arbutus Greenway
6. Were any other cases or service requests created as a result of this feedback?

Yes
7. If Yes, provide case number(s) or other relevant details:

#12057084 - redirected from Jay Prieur - T&D Management
8. (Don't ask, just record - did caller indicate they want a call back?):

No
9. Your address:

10. Contact name:
11. Contact number:

12. Email address: 8,22(1)

1 7/17/1813:02 7/17/18 15:23 Feedback

1 8/28/188:50 8/28/18 11:15 Intermediate

1 11/13/1813:27 11/13/1813:38 Feedback

1 11/13/1813:38 11/13/18 13:41 Feedback

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2018-07-17 15:23:34.367

Directed to Another City Department

Arbutus Greenway &lt;arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca&gt;

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Took Ownership of Case:

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2018-08-28 09:50:41.107
Directed to Another City Department
Sent to Sal Galo, Parks Board.

Case Reopened:

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2018-08-28 11:15:10.38
Directed to Another City Department

Sent to michael.knoll .ca, Parks

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Took Ownership of Case:

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2018-11-13 13:38:53.507
Directed to Another City Department
Sent to Arbutus Greenway Project Team

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Took Ownership of Case:

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2018-11-13 13:41:34.403
Directed to Another City Department
Sent to Arbutus Project Team
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Citizen Feedback Case

Citizen Feedback Case

Street Furniture Repair and Maintenance Request

Tell us Online Webform

Street Furniture - New Request and Inquiry Case

101012967901 2000

101014003899 INTERSECTION

101011594020 1972

101014108865 311

101014171329 3028

2099

W 41ST AV

PINE ST

LINDEN ROAD

UNADDRESSED LOCATION

ARBUTUS ST

W 6TH AV

V6M 1E7

VAN 311

V6l 4P7

app version: 2.31 orginal
address: Arbutus
Greenway alias: ARBUTUS
GREENWAY full: 1972
LINDEN RD, VANCOUVER,
BC

app version: 2.31 orginal
address: 311
UNADDRESSED LOCATION

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

Citizen has concerns over a metal box that has shown up behind a bench and located a few feet from
the Arbutus Greenway. She believes this box might have to do with some treasure hunt going on in the
City. The box is about 4 feet wide with a checkerboard pattern on on side, is 2 feet deep and has a
rainbow on another side. Her concern is that this treasure hunt thing is advertising this box and location
and recommending that people dig, which is now causing damage and a mess. She wants to be sure the
City is aware.

2. Type of feedback:

Opinion
3. Feedback regarding:

City Department
4. Department:

Engineering Services
5. Division or Branch Name:

Streets, street horticulture, possibly client services as well.

6. Were any other cases or service requests created as a result of this feedback?

No
7. If Yes, provide case number(s) or other relevant details:

8. (Don't ask, just record - did caller indicate they want a call back?):

No
9. Your address:

10. Contact name:
11. Contact number:
12. Email address:

1. Describe details (who, what, where, when, why):

Along the arbutus corridor, residents have decided to bring their chairs and line them up along the
pathway. This is unsightly and as the chairs are left overnight this is encouraging people to gather around
at night and make lots of noise. There are benches provided by the city and these chairs should be
removed.

2. Type of feedback:

Complaint
3. Feedback regarding:

City Department
4. Department:

Parks
5. Division or Branch Name:

Arbutus Greenway Corridor
6. Were any other cases or service requests created as a result of this feedback?

No
7. If Yes, provide case number(s) or other relevant details:

8. (Don't ask, just record - did caller indicate they want a call back?):

No
9. Your address:

10. Contact name:
11. Contact number:
12. Email address:

1. Type of street furniture:
Bench

4. (Don't ask, just record - Did caller indicate they want a call back?):
No

1. Feedback or Comment:
| am wondering if the Arbutus Greenway is officially non-smoking (I believe all city parks are, but not sure
if the Greenway is a &quot;park&quot;). | frequently see people sitting on the Greenway&#39;s benches
smoking, and as a sometimes-hard-breathing cyclist going by, | find this can be extremely annoying. Ifitis
officially non-smoking, is it possible to affix suitable notices on the benches (and maybe elsewhere in the
Greenway)?
2. Address:
3. Name:

5.22(1)
4. Phone:

s.22(1)
5. Email:
5.22(1)
99. Attachments

0

1. Type of street furniture:
General Inquiry
2. Provide details:

Citizen was inquiring if the city could possibly move the bench that is located on the arbutus greenway
s.22(1) to possibly W 13th and Arbutus. The bench attracts a lot of people who may sit out
there really late and night and have conversations, the noise travels and has been causing the residents

of the building to be woken up.
3. (Don't ask, just record - did caller indicate they want a call back?):
Yes

PS Description: Bolts are loose. Bench is rocking back and forth.
<p/>PS#: 4537987<p/>Click images below to expand<p/><a

2019 June, Anonymous

5.22(1)

href="https://d17aqltn7cihbm. ont.net/upl large_1:
8bbadf59a93fce98b2f6260'><img
src="https://d17aqltn7cihbm. ont.net/upl large_1:

bbadf59a93fce98b2f6260' alt="imageurl' width="'300"
height='300"></a><p/>Click images below to expand<p/><a
href="http://map: is..C ‘maps/api/' ?markers=49.24
073346443%2C-
123.15129004419&size=600x300&key=AlzaSyDchl]_DVw7N-
5SscsAxDhrf1hK1UYvXic'><img
src="http://map: is. C
73346443%2C-
123.15129004419&size=600x300&key=AlzaSyDchl]_DVw7N-
5SscsAxDhrflhK1UYvXic' alt="mapurl' width='300"
height='300'></a><p/><a
href="http://www.publicstuff.com/request/view/4537987'>http://www
.publicstuff.com/request/view/4537987</a><p/>

?markers=49.240

‘maps/api/'

No Name No Name (ps)

No Name No Name (ps)

s.22(1)

1

1

1

1

1

6/5/1910:13

6/5/19 11:07 Feedback

5/14/2011:03 5/14/20 12:45 Feedback

7/18/18 20:03  7/18/18 20:04 Eng_Streets Furniture

6/19/2013:57  6/19/20 14:30 311 Tell us Online

7/11/20 8:33

7/14/20 9:41 Eng_Streets Furniture

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Took Ownership of Case:
Agent Finished: Case Closed
Directed to Another City Department
Arbutus Greenway

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Feedback

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2020-05-14 12:45:41.033
Directed to Another City Department
arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca

Agent Created Case:

Public Stuff request id: PSID4537987

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2018-07-18 20:03:59.74

Service Provided by Contractor

Auto case closed from Mapping Application. PSID4537987

Case Reopened: Reopened for Public Stuff Feedback
Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2018-07-18 20:04:46.303

Open311 Feedback

Send Complete Status and Resolution Comment to PS case

Agent Created Case:

Public Stuff request id: PSIDO

Agent Took Ownership of Case:
Agent Finished: Case Closed
Directed to Another City Department
arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca

Agent Created Case:
Agent Updated Case Details: Reallocated to queue: Eng_Streets Furniture

Hansen Service Case Created / Updated: Hansen ServiceRequest Number : 1642831 created / updated at
Saturday, July 11, 2020 8:42:56 AM

Alternate Service Provided: 12 - Alternate Service Provided. Left a message explaining that the bench can
not be moved right now, but the Arbutus Corridor is going to be redesigned and furniture moved in the
future. | said that if they wanted to know more about the Arbutus Corridor then google 'Arbutus Corridor'
and the first page that appears is the COV page. . Resolved on 14/07/2020 9:40:00 AM.

Agent Finished: Case Closed.

Closed date : 2020-07-14 09:41:37.58

Alternate Service Provided

12 - Alternate Service Provided. Left a message explaining that the bench can not be moved right now, but
the Arbutus Corridor is going to be redesigned and furniture moved in the future. | said that if they wanted
to know more about the Arbutus Corridor then google 'Arbutus Corridor' and the first page that appears is
the COV page. . Resolved on 14/07/2020 9:40:00 AM.
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5.22(1)

March 2, 2018

Maggie Buttle
Senior Project Manager, Arbutus Greenway

arbutusgreenway(@vancouver.ca

Dear Ms Buttle,

Thank you for your letter and update on 26th February. The ongoing consultation and
opportunity for local residents to feedback throughout this project has been very
welcomed by us all. Up to this point, I confess I have not been involved in the discussion,
however I now feel compelled to offer some feedback, both personal and having had
informal chats with neighbours over recent weeks, of the impact the lighting will have on
residents along the W33-37th corridor. This is not a letter simply to moan and I hope to
offer some positive thoughts on possible solutions to minimize any negative effects such
lighting may have.

The major concerns of the lighting are obviously twofold: firstly that ‘light pollution’ will
become an issue for those living adjacent to the Greenway and secondly that safety and
security concerns arise from the increased traffic it encourages. Indeed, to this second
concern and as a daily user of this track / Greenway for over 6 years now, I have seen
significant increase in litter, noise and what might be considered ‘anti-social’ behaviour
centred around the bench areas on this same stretch of the Greenway. They have become
stop offs and hang outs for individuals and groups, with drinking, music, vaping and
smoking all increasingly prevalent and the impact is felt particularly by the same group of
residents that the lighting will affect.

Therefore 1 believe that lighting and other upgrades to the Greenway should be
considered with both pollution and safety in mind. I am sure your team has countless
possible solutions to this and I hope that these thoughts of mine may add to these in a

positive way:

In regards to potential light glare which would illuminate the backs of the houses on the
North side of this section of the Greenway, one solution would be to have the lights
placed only on the North side (which is the cycling path where it is most required), with
the light open in a Southerly direction where the raised nature of the South side banking
protects residents on that side in a way those of us on the North side (below Greenway
level) are not.
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I believe it would also be useful for the lighting to be considered in relation to the
Greenway’s purpose being a family recreation facility and a safe non motorized commute
route rather than simply considered as an additional residential street. Through this
recreation / safe commuter lens, turning off the lighting between 11pm and 6am (in line
with parks and other facilities like sports fields which have lighting) would enable the
Greenway to retain its purpose, have lighting when required whilst maintaining
neighbourhood safety during the hours of darkness.

As a resident who continues to use this route in the daily school drop off, occasional work
commute and as an evening and weekend family recreation facility, I applaud the extra
ordinary transformation of the overgrown railway track into a hub of recreation and
community. I hope my feedback may be useful in helping ensure the original vision of the
transformation is kept and I wish you and your team the very best as you see the project

through its final stages.

Yours Sincerely,

s.22(1)
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From: "katherine reichert" _

To: "Arbutus Greenway" <arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca>
"Buttle, Maggie" <Magqggie.Buttle@vancouver.ca>
"Jim Hall"

CC:

"Katherine Reichert"
Date: 2/22/2018 3:43:39 PM
Subject: Fwd: 2133 Nanton Avenue (Arbutus Centre)

Hello Maggie,

| wanted to inform you about the new proposed changes to the Arbutus Centre
development because this project will affect the views from the Arbutus Greenway if it
gains approval from the city. | have included some information.

The Arbutus Centre was already approved by council in July 2013 but the developer
did not start work until last year. Larco Development Company is now coming back to
the whole consultation process again with an amended height change to buildings
Block C and D from 8 stories (63 meters) to 12 stories (72 meters). The established
view corridor in this area is stated at 57 meters with the original project slated to be 65
meters already intruding on the view corridor. The new proposal will be 72 meters, a
difference of 15 meters (50 feet) more than what is approved under the existing view
corridor. A display board was posted at the Open House on Feb 18, 2018 showing the
view change from the Quilchena viewpoint. The mountains and water are significantly
blocked.

As you know | am involved in the Arbutus Greenway and attended the Greenway
Design Jam. | see three areas in which this development affects the Arbutus
Greenway plans that are already underway:

1)The consultation Summary Report from the Arbutus Greenway Design Options
states on page 5 to “showcase views.” | know that this was brought up by many
people at the design jam as one of the highlights of the greenway.

2)The City of Vancouver video tour talks about “sitting and relaxing and taking in
viewpoints.” A bench already exists at the Quilchena viewpoint.

3) The Quilchena viewpoint is specifically marked on the city pdf map of the
Greenway. This viewpoint will have the most drastic change.

This development could jeopardize the plans to enhance the greenway viewpoints
from 33rd Avenue to West 36th Avenue with the biggest affect being at the juncture at
Quilchena Park. | appreciate all the work that the city has been doing to make the
Arbutus Greenway inclusive for everyone to enjoy. | hope that the city will understand
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From: "Buttle, Maggie" <Maqgie.Buttle@vancouver.ca>

To: "katherine reichert"_

CC: "Arbutus Greenway" <arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca>

Date: 3/14/2018 9:25:21 AM
Subject: RE: 2133 Nanton Avenue (Arbutus Centre)

Hi Katherine,

My apologies, yes | did receive it and | had asked my team to do some analysis based on your email.
Things have been a bit hectic lately as we progress the design of the greenway and this fell off my
radar which is my mistake. | hope you’ll forgive me.

| asked my team to review your submission to better understand the proposed height change on views
from the greenway and we have found the following below.

| note that the Policy Statement associated with the development required the proponent to provide a
viewpoint impact analysis from the highest point (southeast corner) within Quilchena Park.
Consequently the proponent has included a viewpoint assessment (page 13) from the southeast
corner of Quilchena Park. This viewpoint sits approximately 30 meters to the west of the intersection
of the greenway with W 339, It also sits approximately 8m below the elevation of the greenway.

Our Lead Landscape architect in the Arbutus team over the years, has conducted visual impact
analyses of proposed developments on landscapes, and have taught university courses on visual
landscape analysis. There are many considerations that go into assessing the potential visual impact of
proposed changes to landscapes. Ultimately the primary goal is to determine if the view of the existing
landscape will be significantly altered due to the proposed intervention or if it can ‘absorb’ the
proposed change(s) without being adversely impacted. Among the more important considerations are
the following:
1. the vantage point of the viewer;
2. the presence of distinctive features or elements in the landscape being viewed (eg. Ridgelines,
silhouettes, unique features etc.);
3. the relative spatial diversity of the landscape being viewed (is it filled with a mix of elements or
is there a dominant character such as a forested hillside);
4. The form and character of the element in the landscape that is being changed or inserted.

Mindful of these criteria, the rezoning application will not, based on our Landscape Architect s
assessment, significantly impact the views of the ocean and mountains from the Arbutus Greenway for
the following reasons.

There are two primary viewpoints to the northwest from this part of the greenway. The first is located

just south of where the greenway meets w 33", The second is actually a series of views from the S
curves. The observations are as follows:
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Office: 604.873.7470
Email : danielle.enright@vancouver.ca
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Hi Maggie

Trust you are well and surviving these perilous times. We’d like to get involved in
beautifying our section of the greenway between 37th and 49th Avenues. | know there
was a landscape plan but with budgets the way they are | think some first steps could
be taken especially with the planting of low maintenance grasses that can add
movement and texture to, at the very least, the hub area around 41st Avenue.

As well, we are keen to get a simple, backless bench design approved for the area to
give impetus for a cooperative program with the senior classes at the Magee
Secondary School woodworking program. Over 18 feet of Kerrisdale’s iconic sequoia
tree, which was felled in April 2019, has been dried and milled awaiting this project. It
is gorgeous timber and I'm positive between us and your professional team we can
create a dynamic approach to these ideas.

We are here to help!

Let me know your thoughts.
Cheers

Terri Clark

Kerrisdale Business Association
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From: "Buttle, Maggie" <Maggie.Buttle@vancouver.ca>
To: "Terri Clark" <terriclark@telus.net>
"Mulhall, Ben" <Ben.Mulhall@vancouver.ca>
Date: 6/11/2021 3:46:08 PM
Subject: RE: [EXT] Our Sequoia benches from Kerrisdale's iconic tree

Hi Terri,

Lovely to hear from you. All is well with me thanks for asking. I’'m looking forward to the improved
weather and longer days that have arrived (although today’s weather leaves more to be desired for!).

Thank you for reaching out about the progress you are making on the benches. | have copied in Ben
Mulhall who is in the division (Street Activities Branch) that would provide comment on these benches
and their suitability. His team will work with you and the BIA to figure out the benches, reviewing the
design and creating an encroachment agreement. It will be subject to the capacity of their resources in
that team | believe.

Kind regards,
Maggie

From: Terri Clark <terriclark@telus.net>

Sent: Friday, June 11, 2021 2:57 PM

To: Buttle, Maggie <Maggie.Buttle@vancouver.ca>

Subject: [EXT] Our Sequoia benches from Kerrisdale's iconic tree

City of Vancouver security warning: Do not click on links or open attachments
unless you were expecting the email and know the content is safe.

Hi Maggie
How’s it going? Any movement on Arbutus Greenway improvements?

Asyou know the Kerrisdale Business Association has been working with the Magee Secondary
School Shop teacher to create alegacy of simple but elegant benches. Made from the iconic
100 year old Kerrisdale sequoiatree that was felled in 2019 dueto ill health, this program of
bench making by Kerrisdale students, from wood retrieved by Kerrisdale lumber, dried and
milled with the assistance of the Kerrisdale Business Association, is truly a grassroots program.

These benches (prototype below) can be lag bolted to a concrete pad. We are hoping that afew
benches will be ready by mid-fall semester for installation near the hub of the route at West
41st. People always need a spot to stop and rest.

| realize there is no actual plan ready for implementation for obvious reasons, but can’t we
make a simple start knowing that we may have to adjust things later?

Andrew Robinson, the shop teacher, has spearheaded this wonderful and useful project with his
extremely keen Magee students.
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Please take alook at the prototype below and let us know how we can move things along
within our community.

Best
Terri

Begin forwarded message:

From: Andrew Robinson <arobinson@vsb.bc.ca>

Subject: Re: Magee Raised Bed Garden refurbishment Project
Date: June 10, 2021 at 10:11:34 AM PDT

To: Terri Clark <terriclark@telus.net>

Thanks Terri,
It’s 19 tall, 48” long, 16 1/2” wide.
It can be secured with lag bolts but that will be up to the city.

In the meantime, would it be possible to reach out to the owner of the deck that
surrounds the Sequoia stump to see if we could install 2 benches.

Thanks,
Andy

Get Outlook for iOS [aka.ms]

From: Terri Clark <terriclark@telus.net>

Sent: Thursday, June 10, 2021 9:53:21 AM

To: Andrew Robinson <arobinson@vsb.bc.ca>

Subject: Re: Magee Raised Bed Garden refurbishment Project

Great Andy!

How far off the ground isit?1 like the slats- how will it be secured to a concrete
dab?

Lovethat it scoming to aconclusion

On Thu, Jun 10, 2021 at 9:49 AM Andrew Robinson <arobinson@vsh.bc.ca>
wrote:

Hi Terri and Mark,
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Adopt-A-Block on Arbutus Greenway

Join the Adopt-A-Block program to show your love for your neighbourhood and the
Arbutus Greenway by keeping it clean and litter free! It's also a great opportunity to
connect with neighbours and fellow users of the greenway.

You can adopt a section of the Arbutus Greenway as an individual, an organization, or
a business. The City provides volunteers with cleanup supplies including reusable
gloves, trash pickers, and garbage bags.

For more details about the program and how to register, please visit vancouver.ca
/adoptablock or call 604-871-6443.

Upcoming Public Engagement Opportunities: Projects near the Arbutus
Greenway

10th Avenue Improvements between Trafalgar St and Burrard St

The City is planning to upgrade 10th Avenue, between Trafalgar St and Burrard St.
Our goal is to make it safer and more comfortable for people of all ages and abilities to
walk and cycle. Learn about the proposed design options and provide feedback at the
upcoming open house:

Date: Thursday, February 7, 2019

Time: 3:30 to 7:30 pm

Location: Kitsilano Community Centre, 2690 Larch Street, Snowy's Lounge

Learn more at the project website: vancouver.ca/10th-avenue-segment-1

41st Avenue B-Line

The City of Vancouver is working with TransLink to introduce a new B-Line bus route
on 41st Avenue, which will replace bus route 43. As part of these changes, the City is
proposing a number of improvements to the intersections at East Boulevard and West
Boulevard. Come meet the project team to learn about the proposed design options
and provide feedback at the upcoming open house:

Date: Saturday, February 9, 2019

Time: 12to 5 pm

Location: Point Grey Secondary School, 5350 East Boulevard

For more information, visit the project website:
https://vancouver.ca/streets-transportation/41st-ave-b-line.aspx

"Scene" on the Greenway

Thousands of visitors are walking, cycling, skateboarding, rollerblading, and learning
to cycle along the Arbutus Greenway. Here are some of their post.

A dusty pink sky dissipates into the night

Trees are poems that the earth writes upon the sky

The unbearable lightness of being

Post your photos using the hashtag #arbutusgreenway for a chance to be featured in
an upcoming newsletter.

City of Vancouver - FOI 2021-471 - Page 39 of 126



About the Arbutus Greenway Project

The Arbutus Greenway is a north-south transportation corridor that, once completed,
will connect False Creek to the Fraser River. To learn more about the Arbutus
[Greenway, visit vancouver.ca/arbutusgreenway.

You're receiving this email because you are subscribed to our newsletter with jhudgina@sfu.ca.
Contact us here: http://vancouver.ca/your-government/tell-us-online.aspx.

Y ou can unsubscribe at any time: unsubscribe.

Thank you,

City of Vancouver

453 W 12th Avenue

Vancouver, BCV5Y 1V4
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From: "Buttle, Maggie" <Maggie.Buttle@vancouver.ca>
To: "Enright, Danielle" <Danielle.Enright@vancouver.ca>

"Altin, Dolores" <Dolores.Altin@vancouver.ca>
"Connery, Kevin" <Kevin.Connery@vancouver.ca>
"Fitzgerald, Megan" <Megan.Fitzgerald@vancouver.ca>
"Kirk, Tiffany" <Tiffany.Kirk@vancouver.ca>
"Sister, Sheila" <Sheila.Sister@vancouver.ca>
"Tait, Godfrey" <Godfrey.Tait@vancouver.ca>
"Karki, Riwaz" <Riwaz.Karki@vancouver.ca>

Date: 7/9/2019 8:10:52 AM

Subject: RE: Arbutus Greenway Evaluation - Final Report

Wow a great summary. Thanks for doing that Danielle. Some heartwarming verbatim comments there
which reinforce how we think the greenway is contributing to Vancouver.

From: Enright, Danielle

Sent: Monday, July 08, 2019 4:05 PM

To: Altin, Dolores; Buttle, Maggie; Connery, Kevin; Enright, Danielle; Fitzgerald, Megan; Kirk, Tiffany;
Sister, Sheila; Tait, Godfrey; Karki, Riwaz

Subject: FW: Arbutus Greenway Evaluation - Final Report

Hi everyone,

The final Active Aging report has come in. Here are some of their main findings that some of you
might be interested in knowing.

There has been an increase in users each year
1587 users per hour in 2017,
21331in 2018, and
2555 in 2019

Cycling continues to be the preferred mode of transportation

From 2017 to 2018, there has been a substantial growth in people cycling along the Arbutus Greenway
(52% to 63% of the total users), which remained high in 2019 (61%). While jogging or running has
remained around the 5% mark.

Demographic stats:
Interestingly enough, the research group observed more men along the Arbutus Greenway
than women (56% men, 44% women in 2019), which was consistent across all years.
72% of Arbutus Greenway users in 2019 were between 18-59 years old (estimated)
There was a slight increase in older adults along the Arbutus Greenway from 2017 to 2019
(424 per hour to 555 per hour, across all sites)
There was a slight decrease in the number of children along the Arbutus Greenway from 2017
to 2019 (189 per hour to 163 per hour, across all sites)
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In terms of usage, of the four sites what where studied (6th Ave at Cypress St, 16th Ave, 45th Ave, and
64th Ave) 64th Ave was the least busy of the sites through all study years. There was growth in user
volumes year on year at all sites, with the exception of 64th Ave where volumes were consistent from

2017 to 2018.

The experience of older adults
Along with capturing user data, the research group focused more specifically about the experiences of
older adults (aged 65+ years).
86 percent thought the safety and security along the Arbutus Greenway was excellent or good
Majority typically walked along the Arbutus Greenway as their preferred mode (92%)

Through these experience focused interviews the following feedback was captured:

Oasis in the City
Participants were motivated to spend time on the Arbutus Greenway to take in the
sights, sounds, and calming effects of a natural environment.
“I'sit on that bench, and | can not only can see nature and | can smell it. The
neighbouring flowers, the vegetation, and it’s like the earth is all there.”

Friendly faces
Many participants commented that informal social interactions along the Arbutus
Greenway positively contributed to their experiences.
“...Even total strangers say ‘Hi, how are you? Enjoy the good weather?’ or whatever. It
creates openness for communication”

Safe space....mostly
Many participants were encouraged to use the Arbutus Greenway since they found it
to be safe physically and psychologically. Despite noting mostly respectful interactions
between people walking and cycling, some participants (especially those recovering
from a fall, or who used a mobility aid) still felt scared. They commented that
improved markings, cyclist speed calming, and physical separation between modes
would make them feel safer.
“For older person in wheelchair it can seem overwhelming when bicycles move quicker
than | do... | don’t like to feel vulnerable.”

Uninterrupted, smooth stroll
A favourite feature of many participants was the smooth pavement, uninterrupted by
cars and frequent intersections.
“The pavement [encourages me to use the greenway]...you don’t have to be looking
where you’re going to trip. Its smooth, well kept. And also I'm a bit older, you don’t
want to be watching your feet all the time.”

Areas for improvement

Most of the criticisms of the Arbutus Greenway centered on lack of specific amenities.
Participants identified the need for more dog waste disposal bins, benches, water
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fountains, lights, trees for shade, and accessible bathrooms. While for many, these were
‘nice to have,’” for those individuals with mobility limitations, they were essential to
their ability to use the Arbutus Greenway.

“You have good days and bad days, you may be recovering from something [and

unable to walk that far]. So | would like to see definitely many more benches.”

In closing, | leave you with one last participant feedback to mull on.

“I couldn’t do without [the Arbutus Greenway], so don’t go messing with it unless you make it even
more beautiful.”

Cheers,

Danielle

From: Buttle, Maggie

Sent: Friday, July 05, 2019 3:32 PM

To: Fitzgerald, Megan; Enright, Danielle

Subject: FW: Arbutus Greenway Evaluation - Final Report

FYI. Danielle can you save in our Hip Health folder?

Thanks

From: McKay, Heather Anne [mailto:heather.mckay@ubc.ca]

Sent: Friday, July 05, 2019 1:45 PM

To: Buttle, Maggie; Bracewell, Dale

Cc: Winters, Meghan; Sims-Gould, Joanie; Caitlin Pugh; Ottoni, Callista
Subject: Arbutus Greenway Evaluation - Final Report

Dear Maggie and Dale,

On behalf of the Active Aging Research Team, | am delighted to submit

our 2019 report on the Arbutus Greenway Evaluation. This report represents
the final requirement as per our funding agreement with City of

Vancouver. We also include findings from our extended Arbutus Greenway
evaluation (CIHR funded) that we conducted in collaboration with

the Interventions, Research, and Action in Cities Team (INTERACT).

Specifically, we compiled three main project arms that together describe how
development of the Arbutus Greenway impacts physical activity, social

participation, and well-being of Vancouver residents.
Arm 1. First wave of INTERACT quantitative data (2018),
Arm 2. Three waves of Arbutus Greenway count data (2017, 2018, and 2019),

City of Vancouver - FOI 2021-471 - Page 43 of 126



Arm 3. Second wave of qualitative data (interviews) with a focus on older adults (2019).

Thus, the Arbutus Greenway Evaluation (AGE) is now complete. However,
our INTERACT team will continue to examine impact of the Arbutus
Greenway on Vancouver residents until end 2020; we will share these
results with you when we have them. If you have any questions or comments
or require clarification on any parts of the report, please feel free to contact
us.

It has been a great pleasure working with the COV team on the Arbutus
Greenway project. We look forward to collaborating with you on other
projects, in future.

Kind regards,
Heather, Meghan, Joanie

HEATHER McKAY
Professor, Faculty of Medicine
University of British Columbia

p: 604-675-2585
a 7/F - 2635 Laurel St.,
Vancouver BC. V57 1M9

w: www.activeagingBC.ca

e: heather.mckay@ubc.ca
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From: "Arbutus Greenway" <arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca>
To: "Stephanie Cox" <scox@stjohns.bc.ca>
CC: "Arbutus Greenway" <arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca>
Date: 2/15/2018 3:36:12 PM
Subject: RE: Bench Inquiry

Hi Stephanie,

Thank you for your email. Viva Vancouver falls under the Street Activities Branch, as a result they
would be better able to answer your question about the price of city benches.

Looking forwarding to hearing more about your proposal.
Regards,

Arbutus Greenway Project Office

City of Vancouver
arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca | 3-1-1
vancouver.ca/arbutus-greenway

From: Stephanie Cox [mailto:scox@stjohns.bc.ca]
Sent: Wednesday, February 14, 2018 11:53 AM
To: Arbutus Greenway

Subject: Bench Inquiry

Hello,

My students are working on designing benches that could potentially end
up on the arbutus greenway. We are contacting viva with our proposal,
however, | wanted to reach out and inquire with what the typical cost of a
bench in a city park is. We are hoping to design three benches for the
space around the west 10th intersection.

Thank you for your help,
Stephanie Cox

Stephanie Cox
Head of Design

St. John's School
604-732-4434
www.stjohns.bc.ca

This is a staff email account managed by St. John's School. This email and any files transmitted
with it are confidential and intended solely for the use of the individual or entity to whom they
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are addressed. If you have received this email in error please notify the sender.
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I know you are on the Planning side of things, Maggie, but since you are our only point of contact with
respect to the Arbutus greenway, we turn to you for assistance and counsel.

On abrighter note, a portion of the former iconic, Kerrisdale Sequoiathat was felled in April of 2019 has
been milled and is now being stored at Magee Secondary School where it awaits anew life as rustic benches
for the Greenway, with your future permission. The Magee teacher is reaching out to awell known local
designer for collaboration and ideas. Very exciting.

Please let me know about how to get the Greenway shorn by the COV.

Cheers
Terri
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across from the south side of East Boulevard was removed- we assume by the COV.
Now garbage is accumulating there so perhaps you can put one of your standard cans
there for city crew pick up.

> Let me know as | am getting complaints. FY| The weeds that were on both sides of
the attractive concrete barrier at the 41st crossover, were so tall that | hired a
landscape crew to weed whack them down when we did the tree wells along West
41st and West Boulevard. We extended the cutting to 37th (out of our area as it looked
so untidy compared to our section.

> Sorry to complain like this but garbage cans are a sensitive issue. We have an extra
one near Bank of Montreal that could be relocated (the bus stop has moved further
East as you may know) but I'd like the COV to pay for it as I'm sure they removed our
can.

> Or you can put a new one in of your own Greenway design.

> Thoughts??

> Best

> Terri
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From: "Stephanie Cox" <scox@stjohns.bc.ca>
To: "Arbutus Greenway" <arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca>
CC: "Magtoto, Jordan" <Jordan.Magtoto@vancouver.ca>
"Sandra Hall" <shall@stjohns.bc.ca>
Date: 4/19/2018 11:29:14 AM
Subject: Re: St John's bee hotel and buddy bench

Hi Danielle,

I just wanted to follow up on my prior email. We are excited to move
forward with this project and have received NSG and GCG grants to
support these projects. When would be a good time to meet next week and
discuss our next steps.

Thank you,
Stephanie Cox

On Tue, Apr 10, 2018 at 5:24 PM, Arbutus Greenway
<arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca> Wwrote:

Hi Stephanie,

Thank you for your offer to meet Jordan and someone from the Arbutus Greenway in
regards to implementing your project. It would be best if Jordan and | had a chance to
connect about the project first before meeting you. Do you mind if we reconnect later in the
week?

Then just for us to know, do you have a date you would like to install the project by?

Warm regards,

Danielle Enright
Arbutus Greenway Project | City of Vancouver

Office: 604.873.7470

Email : danielle.enright@vancouver.ca
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From: Stephanie Cox [mailto:scox@stjohns.bc.ca]
Sent: Tuesday, April 10, 2018 3:00 PM

To: Magtoto, Jordan

Cc: Sandra Hall; Arbutus Greenway

Subject: Re: St John's bee hotel and buddy bench

Hi Jordan,

We are ready to move forward with the implementation of both the bee hotel and
buddy bench and we have the funds in place to support. We would like to meet and
discuss our next steps.

Would you be free to meet tomorrow at 10:30am?

Thank you,

Stephanie cox

On Thursday, April 5, 2018, Stephanie Cox <scox@stjohns.bc.ca> wrote:

Hi Jordan,

We are ready to move forward with our design plans (mason bee hotel/bench) for
the arbutus greenway. Would you be free to meet with us next Wednesday at
10:45am and we could share our plans and find out the next steps.

Thank you for your time,

Stephanie Cox

On Thu, Mar 8, 2018 at 10:59 AM, Magtoto, Jordan
<Jordan.Magtoto@vancouver.ca> wrote:
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Hi Sandra,

Thanks for the email.

Once funding for the Bee Hotel and/or Buddy Benches is secure, then St. Johns
and members of our design team should certainly meet to discuss siting,
maintenance, and other considerations.

Thanks,

Jordan Magtoto | Planning Analyst
T: (604) 829-4391| jordan.magtoto@vancouver.ca

From: Sandra Hall [mailto:shall@stjohns.bc.ca]
Sent: Wednesday, March 07, 2018 11:35 AM
To: Magtoto, Jordan

Cc: Stephanie Cox

Subject: St John's bee hotel and buddy bench

Hi Jordan,

Thank you for all you assistance with our school’s design projects for the coming
year. We are in the Process of applying for grants, however, regardless of the grant
outcome we would like to work closely with you and Arbutus Greenway planning
committee In the placement and maintenance of the bee hotels and buddy
benches.

Looking forward to working and hearing from you shortly.
Regards,

Sandra

This is a staff email account managed by St. John's School. This email and any
files transmitted with it are confidential and intended solely for the use of the
individual or entity to whom they are addressed. If you have received this email in
error please notify the sender.
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Stephanie Cox
Head of Design
St. John's School
604-732-4434

www.stjohns.bc.ca

Stephanie Cox
Head of Design
St. John's School
604-732-4434

www.stjohns.bc.ca

This is a staff email account managed by St. John's School. This email and any files
transmitted with it are confidential and intended solely for the use of the individual or entity
to whom they are addressed. If you have received this email in error please notify the

sender.

Stephanie Cox
Head of Design
St. John's School

604-732-4434
www.stjohns.bc.ca

This is a staff email account managed by St. John's School. This email and any files transmitted
with it are confidential and intended solely for the use of the individual or entity to whom they
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are addressed. If you have received this email in error please notify the sender.
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Arbutus Greenway ideas for what to see, what to do

e label trees along the way — e.g curly willow that is pretty interesting, magnolia past SW Marine

e St. Augustine (school to west of the greenway )— sign about who the saint is

e Kitsilano Community Gardens — Vancouver’s oldest community garden

e 6™ and Maple - City Farmer’s Society - see the garden tools used in the metal gate sculpture

e Large stump at 6™ and Cypress - How old was this tree? What did it see happen in Vancouver?

e Pine Street Community Gardens — some trees here that could be labelled

e Cement sculpture 100 — sign saying what it means

e West Marine 2™ and Fir — what kinds of boats can you see on the wall?

e 16" and Arbutus RIDGE sign — sign telling what is the meaning and history of this neon sign

e 16" and Arbutus — fantastic winter sunset viewing place

e 15" Field Artillery armories — sign about what is this building and who are the 15 Field Artillary

e Art Deco substation at King Edward and Arbutus — history and design

e Cut through to 35™ or so — sign telling about railway construction — the grade and curve needed to get up even a mild hill

e Pt Grey Highschool — sign to tell about age, movies filmed there, and what those crests mean

e Community gardens along 54" to SW Marine — a lot of them are pretty scrappy looking — there could be city sponsored courses
on site to assist with development and maintenance and perhaps free recycled wood from the city dump/ wood area to help
build fences etc.

e History and pictures of Quilchena School area — my friend tells me that there used to be a dairy there

e Kerrisdale arena — sign to tell who Cyclone Taylor was

e 41%and West Blvd. Train wheels — part of the history of the line

Overall ideas

e There are a lot of bleak industrial walls backing onto the greenway. Run a graffiti contest with an eco/green/First Nations
themes and select artists who show diversity in design and focus

e Have a Haiku contest that focuses on what can be seen along the trail or the history in various places. Place the haiku on some
of the building walls in the area

e Have signs similar to the ones on telephone poles throughout the city, describing the history or specific buildings e.g. the old art
deco hydro substation at King Edward and Arbutus

e Engage businesses and people who live on the blocks immediately to west and east of the line to
“own” a section of the greenway and “Clean the green” on a regular basis

e Need for recycling and garbage containers that are permanent. Also containers for dog poop which some seem to think is OK to
leave in bags on the trail

o Need for real toilets and signage to where they are already in the community e.g. Quilchena park house? Kerrisdale Community
Centre. These facilities need to engage in accepting the increased use

e Possibilities for a protected and signed bee garden and a butterfly demonstration gardens along the way

e Scavenger hunt for kid — laminated pictures that can be replaced into holders at several places along the trail

e Directional signs to other parks e.g. pop-up at 5™ and Pine, Delmont Park, park at Joy K historical house etc.

e Problematic crossing at SW Marine with longer walk to Barnard to do the crosswalk — many will try to run across the road which
always has lots of traffic

e Section from 16" to King Edward is noisy and will need some serious urban planting and noise containment

e Start a program of dedicated benches so there are seating areas along the way and a way to fund them. Of course this would
require a program so there is maintenance built in and so donors are not told down the road (or greenway in this case) that their
bench is not going to be there any more or torn up or replaced etc.

e Keep some areas of brambles and blackberries to allow birds, rabbit etc. to live in natural surroundings

e Interact with woodworking school classes to build bird houses to place along the trail. Use recycled wood to build the bird
houses
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Comments

e Pictures along path and what has been done re pavement do not match. The central green divider is a good idea — less sterile

and not “Paving paradise”
e |s the consultation just to appear to engage the public? | thought a variety of surfaces were being explored but it seems that it
all is being paved over now. For runners and walkers a rubber surface (yes | know the maintenance problems) would be much

appreciated.
| enjoyed doing this as did some of my friends who joined the walks.

So glad that the City is moving forward with making this greenway a reality.

s.22(1)
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From: "Naomi Wittes Reichstein" $:22(1)
To: "Buttle, Maggie" <Maggie.Buttle@vancouver.ca>
"Fitzgerald, Megan" <Megan.Fitzgerald@vancouver.ca>
CC: "Arbutus Greenway" <arbutusgreenway@vancouver.ca>
Date: 2/19/2017 8:26:16 PM
Subject: VPSN: Arbutus Greenway feedback and observations

Attachments: VPSN Arbutus Greenway, follow-up recommendations (stakeholder
workshop).pdf

VPSN Arbutus Greenway observations - PowerPoint.pdf
VPSN Arbutus Greenway, recommendations, October 4, 2016.pdf

Hi, Maggie and Megan,

Thank you so much for giving the VPSN the chance to participate in the Arbutus Greenway stakeholders’
workshop, which was very exciting. As discussed with Megan, I’'m sharing herewith an update of the PowerPoint
I brought to the meeting, along with a covering letter (“follow-up recommendations”) framing the points
illustrated in the slides. For reference, I'm also attaching a copy of our earlier letter to the City, sent on October
4

If you feel that anything in these submissions could use further elaboration or you'd like to discuss it with us,
we'll be very happy to have a conversation at any time.

We're all looking forward to spending more time on the greenway now with the warmer weather coming on!
All best,

Naomi

Naomi Wittes Reichstein

Communications coordinator

Arbutus Greenway project lead
Vancouver Public Space Network (VPSN)
naomi@vancouverpublicspace.ca
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Vancouver Public Space Network
www.vancouverpublicspace.ca
info@vancouverpublicspace.ca | @vpsn

February 20, 2017

Jerry Dobrovolny
Maggie Buttle

Megan Fitzgerald
Engineering Services
City of Vancouver

453 West 12th Avenue
Vancouver, BC V5Y 1V4

Dear friends,

Thank you very much for giving the Vancouver Public Space Network (VPSN) the
opportunity to participate in the Arbutus Greenway stakeholders’ workshop of
February 2, which | was delighted to attend on our organization’s behalf. It was
exciting to witness so much enthusiasm and hear so many ideas on the design
of this very special amenity in our community.

On October 4, 2016, our network provided the City with a letter detailing our
thoughts on the design of the pathway in both its temporary and its permanent
states. Since then, our volunteers have walked and cycled the temporary
pathway over the course of its construction. Following on the stakeholder
workshop, we’re writing this letter to highlight some of our key observations.
Our letter from October, copy attached with this one, continues to express our
values and ideas for the greenway, while the present letter is intended as a
supplement with additional specific recommendations. We’d thus appreciate
your considering the two letters in combination.

To illustrate our comments, we’re including a version of the PowerPoint that |
showed informally at the stakeholders’ workshop. We wish to clarify that
neither this letter nor the PowerPoint is intended to represent a comprehensive
summary of every issue or point of interest along the greenway. Rather, they
include illustrative examples of general themes we’d like to highlight.
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Here are some of our latest observations:

Safety at crossings: In our view, there’s an urgent need to address the
dangerous lack of clarity at major arterials such as 12th, 33rd, 57th and others.
Often no obvious crosswalk or other form of safe crossing exists where the
greenway intersects the arterial road. At 12th, for example, an outdated and
redundant traffic signal stands at the former tracks that drivers habitually
override, leaving greenway users vulnerable. Currently, concrete barriers and
some signage exist at arterial intersections, but changing drivers’ behaviour
calls for more permanent and visible installations. Even at 49th, where a
crosswalk exists, our experience is that drivers aren’t accustomed to yielding.
Decoratively painted and/or raised crosswalks, obvious signals, paved slopes at
sidewalks for cyclists and wheelchair users and more direct connectivity
between the greenway and bike lanes would all help to provide proper priority
for pedestrians and cyclists on the greenway. Our PowerPoint contains
illustrations of some of the issues we’ve noted at crossings.

Also with regard to safety, we wish to draw attention to the fact that certain
stretches are especially secluded and are in particular need of pedestrian-scale
lighting. For example, King Edward to about 37th includes pleasant open spaces
with virtually no street lights and foliage that separates the path from the
pedestrian lights on the arterials.

Connectivity: We’d like to see an emphasis on improving connectivity to
nearby bike lanes and parks. Our PowerPoint highlights a number of places
(such as Cypress, King Edward, Angus, Adera and others) where connections to
bike lanes either are non-existent or lack fluidity, creating dangerous, unclear
or inconvenient situations. Equally, we encourage attention to improving
access from the greenway to parks such as Quilchena and Riverview. Currently,
park access is largely via informal dirt paths through thick bushes, which in
most places act as barriers between the greenway and the parks. Making such
paths more open, accessible and easy to find could help transform these
neighbourhood parks into city-wide destinations. These improvements would be
in keeping with the City’s acquisition of the greenway as a transportation
corridor, as well as with its goals of encouraging active transportation.

Meeting places and green spaces: The Arbutus Greenway enshrines a very
attractive duality between the quiet seclusion available on certain stretches
and the relative busyness at neighbourhood hubs, where people can interact
within the community. At the stakeholder workshop, participants consistently
emphasized and wished to preserve the way in which the greenway traverses
tranquil green areas while occasionally coming upon larger areas that could
punctuate the greenway, offering places for gathering, recreation, picnics or
seating.
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The VPSN most definitely wishes to keep green spaces as peaceful and
un-themed as possible, and we wouldn’t wish to see the greenway
commercialized or privatized. At the same time, there are opportunities to
introduce native landscaping and garden boxes along certain tranquil spots,
such as points between King Edward and 37th including the high viewpoint at
Quilchena Crescent, where people could pause, rest and look at the mountain
views from benches placed facing in that direction.

Moreover, some key junctures along the way present possibilities for
integrating some measure of local economy with coffee huts, ice-cream stands
or other low-key businesses selling refreshments or other goods and services
that could benefit a beautiful stroll. Like the seawall — our other great linear
park — the Arbutus Greenway offers both challenges and opportunities where it
comes to introducing some limited commerce, and we support exploration of
such possibilities. At the very least, wayfinding could help direct people off the
greenway and onto nearby commercial high streets. Where the greenway opens
up onto significant intersections (such as 6th, 41st, 57th and others), these
could be enhanced as gathering places, with amenities such as seating areas,
drinking fountains, wayfinding, gazebos providing shelter from weather, public
washrooms on site and/or signage with directions to ones nearby, etc.

All along the greenway, attractive signage about local history, ecology, railway
heritage and First Nations context would enrich users’ experience. Ample
benches, waste bins, drinking fountains and directions to public washrooms are
also needed along the greenway'’s stretch.

For illustrations of gathering areas along the greenway, please see the
“Meeting places” section of our PowerPoint.

Community gardens: The VPSN advocates continued support for the gardens,
which play a central role in giving it the character that people love, while also
supporting the City’s goals regarding food security. We hope that this support
could extend to efforts toward their preservation and further development. For
example, we see opportunities to integrate publicly accessible urban
agriculture, including fruit trees, berry bushes and more. With regard to
preserving the gardens, it’s realistic to expect that the paving of the greenway
will mean a rise in foot and cyclist traffic. As this flow increases, there’s a
delicate balance to be drawn between allowing the public to appreciate the
gardens and protecting the plots from destructive incursion. Solutions such as
low hedges and pathways into the gardens (as in the Strathcona and
Cottonwood community gardens) could help people enjoy these spaces while at
the same time guiding respectful movement. In our view, the tension between
preservation and desirable public access points generally to the need for a
comprehensive approach to stewardship over the path from now into the
future.
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Railway heritage: As suggested in our PointPoint, we’d love to see the
decommissioned railway paraphernalia retained and reused for historical
reference and local charm along the greenway. Railway crossing signs, crossing
signals, and remnants of tracks and ties could be used to mark and decorate
entry points into parks, intersections and bike lanes, giving a sense of arrival
while at the same time preserving the corridor’s railway flavour. They could
also be incorporated into public art and/or combined with historical marker
signs along the greenway in ways that users would notice and enjoy.

Public art: As illustrated in our PowerPoint, our volunteers have noted a
number of places where residents have already created street art along the
greenway. We encourage taking this to the next level through collective or
interactive art, installations, storytelling, painted crosswalks and more.

These are some of the themes that have stood out for us over the course of the
greenway'’s construction. As stated before, we refer you also to our original
October 4 letter for our earlier comprehensive recommendations. As always,
we’re more than happy to discuss these ideas with you at any time. We’ll
continue to observe the greenway as it gets developed and share any further
thoughts that we think could be helpful to the City. Thank you so much for
inviting us to participate in this very exciting process.

All good wishes,

Naomi Wittes Reichstein
naomi@vancouverpublicspace.ca
Communications coordinator
Arbutus Greenway project lead
Vancouver Public Space Network

City of Vancouver - FOI 2021-471 - Page 104 of 126



ARBUTUS GREENWAY

Design observations from the Vancouver Public Space Network (VPSN)

Contact: Naomi Wittes Reichstein, communications coordinator and
Arbutus Greenway project lead, naomi@vancouverpublicspace.ca

February 17, 2017




Arbutus Greenway: illustrations

« Crossings

« Connectivity: bike lanes
« Connectivity: parks

« Meeting places

« Railway heritage

» Public art

Kindly note: The following illustrations are intended as examples reflecting areas for design
and enhancement along the greenway. They are not meant as a complete list.
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Connectivity: bike lanes

Adera bike lane and SW Marine : ,
« Recommend access to Adera bike lane to and

from greenway via W 68".

« Existing informal path could be developed into
an access route (shown in picture where little
blue car is parked at the East Boulevard bend).

« Better transition needed to SW Marine,
perhaps solid barriers to force merge with SW
Marine bike lane and divert people to cross at
Barnard. SW Marine is too busy for cyclists to
risk sneaking across directly.
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October 4, 2016

Jerry Dobrovolny
Megan Fitzgerald

City of Vancouver

453 West 12th Avenue
Vancouver, BC V5Y 1V4

Re: Arbutus Greenway - Temporary & Permanent Pathway Design

Dear Mr. Dobrovolny and Ms. Fitzgerald,

We’re writing on behalf of the Vancouver Public Space Network (VPSN) to provide input on
the Arbutus Greenway planning process.

The VPSN supports the City’s initiative in seeking to construct a temporary pathway in the
near term, with the eventual goal of creating a more permanent sustainable transportation
corridor - and public space - unlike any that currently exist within the city. Once completed,
the new greenway will be a true asset for residents and visitors to Vancouver. We see great
potential for the greenway to go far beyond a safe, comfortable and functional transportation
corridor to become a meaningful place and a destination in its own right.

With that in mind, we have participated in the recent City-led workshops and would like to
take this opportunity to highlight a few considerations pertinent both to the design and to the
decision-making around the temporary and permanent paths.

The choices surrounding the temporary path will shape the extent to which residents will
contribute to incorporating the greenway as an appreciable presence in the city over the long
term. To that end, the VPSN strongly supports the creation of temporary and permanent
pathways that are safe, separated and accessible to users of all abilities. This emphasis is in
keeping with the City’s position, expressed at the workshops, that safety and accessibility are
the two “non-negotiable” variables in the pathway design.

Here are our specific recommendations for the temporary pathway:

1. Surface materials: While gravel may provide a more ‘natural,” permeable quality, the
VPSN supports the use of asphalt as it will allow the greenway to be used by the
greatest range of mobilities. Where standard black asphalt may ‘read’ like roadway,
dyed asphalt may help to create pathway that is more visually compatible with the
greenway. We would further urge the consideration of permeable asphalt or other
paving materials that support stormwater filtration.

2. Separated paths: To promote safety as well as clarity between users of differing
modes, levels of ability and confidence, we support the provision of separate paved
paths for cyclists and pedestrians. Experiences on the seawall shared paths have
consistently shown that cyclists and pedestrians don’t mix well beyond a certain
volume of users. If greenway width allows, perhaps there are even locations where a
third path made of gravel could parallel the two main paved paths, in recognition of
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the fact that many Vancouverites have made it clear that they are seeking more
natural materials underfoot.

Optimizing public realm expenditures: The VPSN appreciates the City’s interest in
building a temporary pathway that will meet residents’ needs while a more permanent
pathway is designed. That said, given the expense, we encourage the City to seek
opportunities to minimize the amount of work that needs to be redone later. Where
possible, we feel the City should create the best pathway from the beginning so that it
won’t need to be replaced entirely when permanent construction begins.

With regard to longer-term planning for the permanent greenway, we recommend the
following:

1.

Existing bicycle routes: As the City plans the Arbutus Greenway, we suggest that
some consideration be given to the role and function of nearby designated bicycle
routes (e.g., Trafalgar/Valley, Cypress/Angus). Given the potential for high
user-volumes on the greenway, having good parallel routes will help discourage the
sorts of conflicts between commuter cyclists and recreational cyclists that have
occurred on other popular pathways. (A positive precedent: the Seaside Bypass
functions as a good alternative route in relation to the seawall.)

Safety features: Lighting, emergency call boxes, multilingual wayfinding and safe
crossings with appropriate sighage at arterial cross-streets are all important
components. Sufficient illumination must be provided for the safety of greenway users
without creating “light pollution,” which impacts residents and wildlife alike. At the
workshops, the City indicated that it might pilot a project for indirect lighting on the
greenway, which we support provided that it offers sufficient brightness for safety.

Sustainability: To the extent that the City itself introduces landscaping, we
wholeheartedly endorse drought-resistant native species, including indigenous grasses.
We discourage commercial grass and turf, which drain water resources, invite chafer
beetle infestation, and would serve little functional purpose on the greenway’s border
areas. We encourage the City to consider using parts of the greenway to support - and
pilot - sustainable landscaping practices, including permaculture design, pollinator
gardens, edible landscaping and test alternatives (example: the City of Coquitlam is
testling lawn alternatives to defer chafer beetles
http://www.tricitynews.com/news/coquitlam-plants-lawn-alternatives-to-deter-chafe
r-beetles-1.2192814).

Community ambience and cityscapes: The greenway passes through an engaging
diversity of environments and connects many key assets (including an array of
community gardens, City Farmer and other key sites). At the workshops we attended,
residents strongly supported the idea of maintaining the greenway’s community feel.
We support this, as it ensures that a strong and authentic ‘sense of place’ is fostered
as part of the greenway design. Attention should be paid to balancing the greenway’s
movement function with this community ambience, and we encourage investigating
future stewardship options that enshrine attention to this balance.
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Comfort and amenities: In order for public spaces to support a wide range of users,
they require comfort-enhancing amenities. Benches, tables, drinking fountains and
washrooms should be placed at appropriate junctures along the greenway.

We further support in principle the idea (identified by the City) of buying
decommissioned CP cars and converting them into coffee shops or comfort stations
along the path (akin to San Francisco’s collecting vintage streetcars from around the
world and putting them back into actual use on its own streets). The balance between
enhancing public space through economic activity and over-commercializing the space
is a delicate one. Our support is tempered by desire to see further discussion on the
nature of any such commercial activity so that the various considerations at play can
be explored more fully.

Safety: Could be supported and enhanced by ensuring that greenway design enables
good natural surveillance and incorporates CPTED design principles. As with other
public spaces, VPD bike and mounted police units could also be considered if
warranted.

Railway heritage components: We are heartened at statements made during the
workshops that the City is paying attention to incorporating or otherwise retaining
heritage railway markers along the Arbutus Greenway. We encourage the incorporation
of the preserved decommissioned tracks as decorative elements and urge the City to
leave existing railway markers in place (these include the short wooden poles in
Kerrisdale Village and the decommissioned wooden utility poles south of 16th). Where
railroad crossing signs and lights have to be removed by regulation (from 12th, 41st,
etc.), we recommend that the City refurbish and transplant these signs as decorative
elements elsewhere on the corridor.

Other placemaking opportunities: Finally, the opportunity to enhance the greenway
further through other community-led placemaking opportunities should not be
overlooked. Part of the appeal of the greenway relates to its history of incremental
additions by members of the adjacent communities (primarily in the form of gardens,
but also other gathering areas, community art and further initiatives). Supporting
community members to engage with, and steward, the greenway in this fashion is key.
So too is the opportunity to enable other placemaking activities. An enabling approach
such as this could support reconciliation with local First Nations, foster a greater sense
of inclusion for newcomers or provide a new and different type of canvas for members
of the city’s artistic community.

EE R
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Thank you for this opportunity to provide comment on the Arbutus Greenway project. We look
forward to participating in future consultations and to commenting further as specific designs
emerge. Should you have any questions about our commentary, please do not hesitate to
contact us.

Sincerely,
Paola Qualizza,

Chair, Vancouver Public Space Network
E: paola@vancouverpublicspace.ca

Naomi Wittes Reichstein,

Project Lead, Arbutus Greenway
Vancouver Public Space Network

E: naomi@vancouverpublicspace.ca

cc: Margaret Wittgens, Director, Public Space & Streets, Engineering Services
Dale Bracewell, Manager, Transportation Planning
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